Minutes for the 2005 Annual Meeting of the Western Regional Project W-1147

University of Arizona, Tucson, AZ, December 3, 2005

Members Present: 

Alaska

Jenifer McBeath



Mingyuan Cheng

Arizona
 Sandy Pierson

California
Ole Becker



James Borneman

Montana
Barry Jacobsen



Alan Dyer

New York
George Abawi



Christine Smart

Oregon

Jennifer Parke

Washington
Tim Paulitz

Administrative Advisors Present: 

Don Cooksey

Mervalin Morant   USDA-CSREES, Washington, DC.

The meeting was brought to order by Chairman James Borneman at 8:30 am.

1. Information from our administrative advisor, Don Cooksey, was presented. Our renewal is due on Jan. 15, 2008.  There is another opportunity to revise the proposal in May, 2008, based on evaluation and suggestions by administrators.  The writing process for the renewal of the project needs to start in 2006, so that we have a draft for the 2007 meeting.  Don also discussed the budget.  The NRI budget is flat from last year.  In the President’s budget, the Hatch money was proposed to be cut ½ this year, and ½ next year, with an increase of $75 million in competitive money to replace it. This proposal did not make it into the final budget.  Some states, such as California, would do better with competitive funding, but other states would lose.  OMB wants to keep most of the money competitive. A large regional group like ours could be competitive.

2. Mervalin Morant discussed the CSREES perspective.  She emphasized having impacts that CSREES can take and sell to OMB.  Over the years, special grant (earmarked funds) ($153 million) have grown to almost the same as formula funding ($175 million).

3. The group discussed the fact that biocontrol research has not had a specific panel in NRI for the last few years.  Efforts have been made by APS and Jennifer Parke (a committee chair) to lobby NRI to find a program and funding to replace the Biologically Based Pest Management panel that was eliminated a few years ago.  Many are applying to the Soils Process or Plant Microbe Interaction panels, but acceptance rates are around 10% or less. Biological control research no longer has a place in NRI competitive research.  Mervalin said that $1 million was taken from Soil Processes, leaving only $3.5 million.  She was involved in writing the RFA for this group, and tried to bring in more biology. This discussion led to the idea of W-1147 meeting with S-302 project next year in Washington, DC, to lobby NRI and CSREES about the impact and importance of biological control.  We could make presentations to key members that would be short and focused. It could be held in their office building, and during the week, since most administrators do not work or travel on weekends. This would have to be during November, before the executive budgets are proposed. Mervalin said that she would look into some arrangements for this meeting.  Barry Jacobsen volunteered to contact the southern group, and also members of the former NC125 group that was not renewed last year.  Tim Paulitz mentioned that he may be on sabbatical in Switzerland in Fall, 2006 if he gets funding, and James Borneman said he could chair the meeting if Tim was gone.

4. Don Cooksey and James Borneman also extended an invitation for the group to meet in Riverside next year, if the joint meeting in DC does not pan out.  It will be the 100th anniversary of the UCR Citrus Experiment Station, the beginning of agricultural research at UCR.

5. Christine Smart was unanimously elected secretary for next year, and Tim Paulitz, this year’s secretary, will become chair for 2006.

6. Recruitment of new members was discussed. Some names that came up were- Mark Mazzola, USDA-WA, who works with apple replant disease and suppressive soils; Carolee Bull, USDA-Salinas, CA, who works with organic production and biological control with myxobacteria, and Gary Harman, Cornell, who has a long history with biocontrol and Trichoderma. In addition, as the NC 125 project was not funded, some of these scientists may be recruited to the group. They include Darin Eastburn eastburn@uiuc.edu, Andreas Westphal  westphal@purdue.edu, Don Huber huberd@purdue.edu, Gwyn Beattie  gbeattie@iastate.edu, Annemiek Schilder schilder@msu.edu, Linda L. Kinkel kinkel@umn.edu, Gary Yuen  gyuen1@unl.edu, Donald Kobayashi  kobayashi@aesop.rutgers.edu, Eric B. Nelson  ebn1@cornell.edu, Luis del Rio Mendoza  luis.delrio-mendoza@ndsu.nodak.edu, Brian McSpadden-Gardener  bbmg+@osu.edu, Ann MacGuidwin  aem@plantpath.wisc.edu. 

7. We discussed developing teaching as an objective for the new proposal, and doing something in conjunction with the APS Teaching site. This could be a biocontrol module. This would strengthen the next proposal, and will be put on the agenda for next year.  The idea of the biocontrol agent list was discussed, but did not seem to have much interest to the group.

8. Development of a W1147 website was discussed. The group decided not to implement the site until resources could be obtained. 

9. Items that would be viewed as favorable in the next renewal were discussed. They included outreach components such as the website, extension faculty as members of the group, publication of control recommendations in newsletters, etc. 

10. Minutes from the 2004 meeting were approved. 

11. State reports were presented from 10:15 am to 12:00 pm and 1:30 pm to 4:30 pm. 

12. The meeting adjourned at 5:00 pm, December 3, 2005. 

